CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 3 APRIL 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Earp (Chairman), Councillors Allison (until 1.04 pm), Boaden, Mrs Clarke, Mrs Glendinning (until 12.47 pm), Hendry (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Styth until 12 noon), Lishman (until 1.04 pm) and Stockdale (until 12.15 pm) 

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor P Farmer – Learning and Development  



Portfolio Holder attended part of the meeting


CROS.42/08
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS
The Chairman welcomed Dr Dave Taylor and Mrs Rebecca Tibbs (Scrutiny Managers) to their first meeting of the Committee.

CROS.43/08
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Styth.  

CROS.44/08
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any agenda item which may impact on his role as representative of the City Council on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association.

CROS.45/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings held on 10 January and 4 February 2008 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

(2) That the Minutes of the meeting held on 21 February 2008 be noted.

CROS.46/08
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.47/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented the Work Programme for 2008/09.  He undertook to ensure that the item concerning the Corporate Complaints Annual Report came before the Committee.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issue raised above, the Work Programme be noted.  

CROS.48/08
FORWARD PLAN 

(a)  Monitoring of items relevant to this Committee

The  Scrutiny Manager (Mrs Tibbs) presented report LDS.30/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April 2008 – 31 July 2008) issues under the remit of this Committee.  

Members’ attention was particularly drawn to KD.009/08 – Electronic Documents and Records Management System Business Case which had now been withdrawn.  Dates regarding the new items relevant to the Committee would be written into their Work Programme.

In response to a question, the Director of Corporate Services advised that the Audit Committee had responsibility for approving the Council’s Accounts.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 April 2008 – 31 July 2008) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(b)  RESOLVED – That it be noted that the following items scheduled in the Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting had not been included on the Agenda for the reasons stated –

· Minimum Revenue Provision Update – had been deferred because Officers were awaiting the issuance of the formal Government guidance

· Electronic Documents and Records Management System Business Case – the Executive on 17 March 2008 agreed that the Council would not proceed with the purchase of an EDRMS based on the feasibility work undertaken

CROS.49/08
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY 
The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.13/08 concerning the Pay and Workforce Strategy project.

Dr Gooding outlined in detail progress to date in the areas of Job Evaluation; sustainability of Job Evaluation; Equal Pay; People Policies and Terms and Conditions; Single Status; Workforce Development Plan; and Pay and Workforce Strategy implementation.

In considering the report, Members raised a number of questions and observations:

1. At the time of writing, the PWS Implementation Officer post was still within the vacancy management system for a decision as to whether or not it could be readvertised.  What was the current position?

Dr Gooding reminded Members of the background to the position, commenting that the issue had yet to be considered by the Senior Management Team.  Matters had moved on and it may be that the requirement for support from that post had now changed.

Members suggested that reports should include a box to highlight the implications of vacancy management.  Also information could have been presented in tabular form which would enable them to follow progress more easily.

2. Many managers had not responded on time to requests for the return of job evaluation information, one of the effects of which was the cancellation of the first of the scheduled Hay Appeal Panels.  The effect that may have upon staff morale was a concern.

The Corporate Projects Manager (Ms Mitchell) replied that Appellants, Managers and Trade Union representatives had been on leave or not available, but that matters were now improving.

3. The aim of completing the main tranche of appeal panels by the end of July 2008 was challenging.  Was that realistic since again if the target was not met it could impact upon morale?

Ms Mitchell acknowledged that the target was challenging due to a number of factors, but hoped that the July deadline would be met.

Dr Gooding added that a balance required to be struck.  The setting of targets communicated to staff that there was urgency in getting work done but there were, however, always risks associated to failure to meet the targets.

4. Dr Gooding clarified that if members of staff felt that evidence had not been taken into consideration then they could appeal.  However, if their responsibilities changed significantly that would be a matter for the Staffing Forum who would take a view on the level of remuneration to be made in respect of those additional duties.  That was considered to be the best course of action pending the establishment of ongoing arrangements for evaluating jobs.

5. A number of the proposed policy review dates within Appendix 1 were either current or scheduled for 2008/09.  Those constituted a massive number of issues to consider and there was concern at how realistic the timescales were.

In response, Dr Gooding advised that the work package leader had agreed the proposed review dates and considered them to be deliverable.  He would however check the position and provide reassurance to Members.

Ms Mitchell added that the 2008/09 dates were linked with the overall Pay and Workforce Strategy package and other Council policies such as the Green Travel Plan.

6. In response to a request, Dr Gooding confirmed that he would be happy to report on progress early in the new municipal year.

7. Ms Mitchell, together with staff from Personnel Services, were devoting a considerable amount of time to the Strategy as was the reality with any large project.  It was challenging, but Dr Gooding considered that the authority was fortunate with the quality of staff it had working on the matter.

8. The numbers of appeals submitted was not unusual. 

9. Referring to pages 8 and 9 of the report, a Member noted that there appeared to be no policy to enable staff to take a career break.  She felt that was important since it would assist the authority in retaining its staff.

Dr Gooding acknowledged that was something that was not covered by a policy at present, but would be examined as to its desirability and practicality.

10. A Member expressed concern that proposals which had not yet been agreed with Trade Unions may be taken forward (section 2.5 – Single Status referred).

In response, Dr Gooding explained that the relationship between the Council and the Trade Unions on the Pay and Workforce Strategy and Job Evaluation was very positive.   It was not intended to implement anything without Trade Union support.

Ms Mitchell further paid tribute to the input of the Trade Unions who had played a key role in driving matters forward.

11.  The Chairman thanked Dr Gooding and Ms Mitchell for the information provided.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress with the Pay and Workforce Strategy be noted.

(2) That the Committee was concerned at the number of reviews proposed for 2008/09 as detailed at Appendix 1 to report CE.13/08.

(3) That the Deputy Chief Executive be requested to provide regular reports on progress; that the Deputy Chief Executive provide a specific report on Vacancy Management and its impact to the next meeting of the Committee.

(4) That the Committee requested that Officers investigate the development of a policy on Career Breaks.

CROS.50/08
CORPORATE RISK MANAGEMENT

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.14/08 concerning the Corporate Risk Register.

Dr Gooding reported that any change in the status of the risk was shown by a symbol in the movement column.  During the last quarter the current action status/control strategy sections had been addressed and updated where applicable, and the scoring of certain risks amended accordingly.

Some new risks had been added to the Corporate Risk Register and those would be considered, and control strategies developed, prior to the next report.

In addition to scrutinising and commenting upon the Risk Register, Members were invited to suggest emerging risks for consideration by the Corporate Risk Management Group.  If appropriate, those would be incorporated into the Corporate Risk Register, enabling Members to track their management at the next quarterly update. 

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following issues and observations:

1. What action was being undertaken to address the risk of low morale as a result of failure in the implementation of the Pay and Workforce Strategy, and should vacancy management have been included as part thereof?

In response, Dr Gooding said that clearly the PWS would impact upon some staff.  The best course of action was to communicate to staff action being taken and the associated timescales.

Vacancy management was entirely separate and not part of the Pay and Workforce Strategy.  Clearly there were associated risks which required to be addressed, including staff morale.

2. Were staff briefings monitored to ensure that they were undertaken regularly and Job Evaluation information was reaching staff?

Dr Gooding was not personally monitoring that aspect.  Ms Mitchell recognised that information was not always cascaded down as they would like which was why newsletters were issued to all staff and information posted on the intranet.  She was also willing to attend team meetings if required.

3. A measure of low morale may be quantified by staff turnover.  Had that increased or decreased with Job Evaluation?

Dr Gooding felt that it was difficult to extrapolate on turnover.  There had been quite a high turnover during the first six weeks of vacancy management, but that was a small sample and he was reluctant to say that it indicated a trend.

4. In response to a question, Dr Gooding said that in his view posts would be deleted until the target of £1.1m savings had been reached.  Thereafter no further deletions would be required.

5. A Member expressed concern at whether the Corporate Risk Register was inward or outward looking.  It was important to establish, through the review, what the basis of the document was and operate with that in mind.

Dr Gooding considered that to be a point well made.  There were risks associated with the Council’s reputation and the opportunity to manage external risk through the Community Risk Register.  It may be useful for the Committee to have sight of the Community Risk Register.

RESOLVED – That, subject to Members’ comments as detailed above, the Committee welcomed the submission of the updated Corporate Risk Register.

CROS.51/08
CAPITAL PROJECTS / PROGRAMMES BOARDS

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.15/08 concerning the Capital (now Corporate) Projects and Capital Programmes Boards established in 2006/7 to ensure that there were effective governance arrangements on significant capital projects and programmes of work undertaken by the Council.

At their last meeting Members had requested more detailed information about the role and activities of the Corporate Projects Board which was the subject of the report.

During discussion, Members welcomed what was a very useful report and raised the following questions and observations:

1. Referring to section 2.2.3, a Member queried the current position regarding the Covalent Performance Management Software.

The Head of Policy and Performance advised that a dedicated project plan for implementation of Covalent was in place, which included training for Members from June 2008 onwards.  

There would be an end point when all current data had been uploaded, but there would be continuous development in the future.

2. Section 5 – future plans – a framework for assessing which projects will fall within the revised remit would be developed and presented to the Committee at a future date.

Dr Gooding said that a matrix could be developed and submitted to the Committee at its next meeting.

3. The Minutes of the Joint Meeting of Capital Projects and Programmes Boards on 19 December 2007 included concerns about projects still being approved where no business case had been reviewed.    Who was approving the projects and how?

The Director of Corporate Services replied that often a project was approved by the Executive in principle without a full business case.  The statement referred to alluded to the fact that money would not be released until a satisfactory business case was in place.

4. The Terms of Reference for the Corporate Projects Board would be revisited to reflect its extended remit. 

RESOLVED – (1) That the progress of the Corporate Projects Board to date be noted.

(2) That the information contained within the business case logs and project summary reports (Appendices C and D to report CE.15/08) were appropriate to the needs of the Committee.

(3) That the Committee wished to receive business case logs and progress summary reports from the Corporate Projects Board on a six monthly basis.

(4) That the revised terms of reference for the Corporate Projects Board be included in the next report to the Committee.

CROS.52/08
PERFORMANCE MONITORING TASK AND FINISH GROUP

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.39/08 detailing progress on the implementation of the recommendations of the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group.

Ms Curr reported that, in the light of the subsequent publication of the National Indicator Set of 198 measures (35 of which to be included in the Local Area Agreement for Cumbria) the reduced list of performance indicators identified by the Group to be reported on an annual basis would be reviewed.  The Policy and Performance Team would amend the list, taking into consideration the new national indicators and the revised list would be reported to this Committee with the first quarter report.

Ms Curr further asked the Committee to reconsider the recommendation to produce an ‘old style’ report alongside the new one.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. The Chairman of the Task and Finish Group explained the concerns they had about simply developing a new style of report.  It had taken some considerable time for Members to be able to effectively scrutinise the ‘old style’ report.  He had no difficulty in moving from the original recommendation so long as training was provided to enable Overview and Scrutiny Committees to undertake effective scrutiny on the new report quickly.

2. In response to a question, Ms Curr confirmed that there was a programme for user testing and that Members involvement would be underway shortly. Nominated staff in each Directorate would also take part.

3. In response to questions, the Head of IT Services explained that an electronic feedback form was already available on the Council’s web site and that feedback was often received via that route.  Consideration was also being given to a ‘tick box’ on every page.  Mystery shopping was a sampling method and could only ever sample a small proportion of the web site.

A more effective method would be to look at the hundreds of visitors to the web site every day and capture their experience.

The forms available on the web site were explicit and always permissive as to their future use.


RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee thanked the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group for work undertaken.

(2) That the recommendations of the Task and Finish Group be approved, with the exception of the production of an old style report alongside the new one.

(3) That all Members of the City Council be encouraged to undergo training and that training sessions be held at times appropriate to Members (i.e. including evening sessions).

CROS.53/08
ICT STRATEGY UPDATE

The Head of ICT (Mr Nutley) submitted report CORP.09/08 containing an update on the Council’s Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Policy and Implementation Strategy approved in January 2006.

The ICT Strategy, which contained 15 objectives, was scheduled to run for three years.  Of the 15 objectives identified, 12 had now been delivered and the remainder were reported upon within the report.  The objectives of the Strategy were on target to be completed ahead of schedule.

In considering the report, Members raised the following comments:

1. The procurement and implementation of a new environmental services software package had taken an inordinate amount of time to reach a conclusion.  Why was that?

Mr Nutley said that it had not been considered prudent to invest in a significant piece of software in advance of the Government’s decision on the Local Government reorganisation in Cumbria, which had caused the delay.

2. A new project had commenced with Allerdale to join the two Council’s ICT Services together in a single management and operational model.  What were the staffing implications thereof?

Mr Nutley advised that it was very early days in the project which would be the subject of a further round of more detailed scrutiny.  Implications would become apparent as and when the project was developed.

3. In response to a question, Mr Nutley explained that development of the new ICT Strategy required to be in place by December 2008/January 2009 and linked to the Budget cycle.

The Director of Corporate Services added that there were two issues, namely implications associated to the Budget and the Medium Term Financial Plan.  The new ICT Strategy would therefore require to be developed over the summer.  IT shared service would also be fundamental to the Strategy.

4. A Member welcomed improvement to the Council’s web site and the release of the Society of IT Managers’ report.  There were however issues around keeping information up‑to‑date and he referred to problems with the intranet which he did not find useful or helpful.  It had not been refreshed and that aspect required looking at.

The Deputy Chief Executive said that the intranet had been established with limited resources and there were limited resources to apply to its development.

Nominated staff in service areas were responsible and the Communications Team had committed a great deal of work thereto.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress on the Council’s current ICT Strategy be noted.

(2) That Members would bring forward their ideas for inclusion in the next three year ICT Strategy over the coming months.

(3) That the concerns raised by Members, particularly regarding the Intranet be taken on board.

CROS.54/08
CUSTOMER CONTACT CENTRE

The Head of Community and Culture (Mr Beveridge) submitted report CS.15/08 providing an update on progress with the Customer Contact Centre.

Mr Beveridge reminded Members of the background to and purpose of the Contact Centre.

The next step was to move more of the Council services to the Contact Centre to achieve efficiencies throughout the Council.  Mr Beveridge outlined the phase 2 development which had a capital budget allocated to it of £150,000 to cover any one‑off additional investments in infrastructure if needed.  

Currently there were local indicators specific to the Customer Contact Centre.

However, a new national indicator (NI 14) had been developed which sought to measure the amount of avoidable contacts generated within all public bodies, including local authorities.  The goal was to reduce avoidable contact to the lowest level possible.  NI14 would be measured initially through a survey of customers and thereafter the Council would have to record all contacts and show how it had sought to reduce such contacts.

A review of customer services across all Directorates would commence shortly, led by the Deputy Chief Executive, and would identify a timetable for migration of services to the Contact Centre as well as efficiency savings and measures to improve accessibility to services.

The Committee would receive reports on the review during the municipal year 2008/09, the first stage of which would be the production of a Customer Services Strategy for the Council.

In discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. Working in a Customer Contact Centre was potentially very stressful due to the large range of services provided.  What training was available for the staff involved?

Mr Beveridge replied that comprehensive training was provided for staff.  A structured approach was adopted to enable people to build up expertise and knowledge.  It took in the region of two years before staff could deal with all enquiries and additional services would not be introduced until managers were satisfied that the staff were able to do so.  Additional knowledge was available via an encyclopaedia of frequently asked questions.

The Customer Services Supervisor (Ms Gillespie) added that staff started off dealing with one service and that overviews of new issues were provided by services as required.  Development Services, for example, operated a rota system whereby a member of staff was on duty to respond to enquiries.

2. Could a report on performance be provided through the Covalent Performance Management System?

Mr Beveridge advised that information was available in the Customer Management System and could be provided to the Scrutiny Manager for circulation to Members of the Committee.

3. In response to questions, Mr Beveridge and Ms Gillespie explained the manner by which enquiries to the Customer Contact Centre were dealt with and how that would be done in future.  The intention was to ensure that enquiries were dealt with as quickly as possible.

4. How would the phase 2 development link in with the Customer Services Review, and would it be possible for enquiries regarding other local authorities to be dealt with at the Customer Contact Centre in future.

In response, Mr Beveridge said that when the Customer Contact Centre was agreed by Council there was an expectation that, following an initial period, the Centre would encompass all Council services.   The Phase 2 element was the development of services within the Council.  Since that time matters had changed with the bigger agenda of a ‘one stop shop’.  That wider strategic issue was distinct from the Phase 2 work.

Referring to the review of Customer Services, the Deputy Chief Executive indicated that the first issue was to identify a clear strategy of the future of customer services within the organisation.  Separately a judgement needed to be taken on customer contact arrangements.  A report on the development of a county wide Customer Services Review would be considered by CLASB at its next meeting.

RESOLVED – (1) That the progress report be noted.

(2) That the Committee would welcome the opportunity to be involved in the Phase 2 development and looked forward to the submission of a report in the new municipal year.

(3) That the Director of Community Services be requested to report on progress with the Customer Contact Centre on a six monthly basis.

CROS.55/08
PROGRESS AND REFRESH OF – A COMMUNITY PLAN FOR CARLISLE 2007

The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.31/08 on progress of the Community Plan for Carlisle and the framework for refreshing the Plan for 2008. Mr Kemp informed Members that the Local Government Act 2000 required Local Authorities to publish a sustainable Community Strategy and added that consultation on progress with the Plan and the refresh of the Plan would be carried out with the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, Carlisle Partnership Executive priority groups and partners, with their comments incorporated into a final draft of the Progress Report and the refreshed Plan.

It was proposed that the final draft be prepared for publication at the Carlisle Partnership Executive’s Annual General Meeting on 25 June 2008.

The Executive had on 17 March 2008 (EX.072/08) requested that the Community, Corporate Resources and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees consider and comment on the framework and refreshed content of the Community Plan for Carlisle 2007.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and comments:

1. Safer, Stronger Community Priority – there were intentions to review and strengthen the ‘Stronger’ element of that priority, possibly through the creation of a new working group.  Who would constitute the group and would there be financial implications for the Council?

Mr Kemp replied that there would be no direct financial implications for the City Council.  The Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership (CDRP) currently fulfilled the ‘Safer, Stronger’ requirements of the Carlisle Partnership and Community Plan.  It was, however, proving more difficult to find a focal point for the stronger element in the way the Police did for the safer element.

The Deputy Chief Executive added that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had on 27 March 2008 asked the Executive to investigate the separation of Carlisle and Eden from the CDRP.

A Member commented that if Safer, Stronger Communities were priorities then there was an issue around the operation of groups to ensure appropriate representation, otherwise problems would arise within the Community Plan and the Council’s wider partnership working.

2. Further clarification was required regarding the City Council’s responsibilities and what it could influence.

Mr Kemp replied that it was important to draw a distinction between the City Council’s responsibility in supporting the partnership and its responsibilities as a significant partner therein.  The partnership had a responsibility for community leadership, identification of priorities and then the encouragement and support of individual partners who had the responsibility for delivering on those priorities.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomed the submission of report PPP.31/08 and looked forward to the refreshed document.

CROS.56/08
UPDATE ON NEGOTIATIONS FOR NEW STYLE LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT (LAA) (2008 – 2011)

The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.26/08 updating Members on progress of negotiations between the Cumbria Team and the Government Office Northwest on the content of the Cumbria Local Area Agreement for 2008-11.  It also provided Members with an opportunity to comment on progress with and the content of the Local Area Agreement 2008-2011.

Mr Kemp drew Members’ attention, in particular, to the amendments which included the inclusion of a Local Area Agreement Indicator supporting housing issues and the changes to show that the County and the City were open for business and would invite inward investment.

He explained that the final list of indicators had been expected for circulation at the meeting but, in response to Government advice, the most recent draft had been held back pending additional guidance from the Government Office.

The Executive had on 17 March 2008 considered the report (EX.059/08) and decided:

“1.  That the continued development of the new style Local Area Agreement (LAA) 2008-2011 version 3 submitted to GONW on 21 February 2008 at Annex A be noted and the implications for Carlisle City Council be considered.

2.  That the Executive provide feedback to the Cumbria Strategic Partnership (via the Group’s representatives in the Carlisle Partnership Executive) for consideration in the further development of the Agreement.

3.  That Officers in conjunction with the Leader give further consideration to the Local Area Agreement and be authorised to submit any further comments on the document which they feel to be necessary.”

In considering the report, Members raised the following issues:

Ambitious plans formulated by Cumbria County Council to change the nature of the governance arrangements and the relationship of CSP, LSPs and CLASB to include a Public Service Board were currently being progressed.  What would the implications be for the City Council and Scrutiny?

Mr Kemp explained that the Public Service Board was the subject of discussion between Cumbria Public Service Providers.  These deliberations would have far reaching consequences beyond the scope of his report.

Members wished that their significant concerns regarding the need for proper involvement at Executive and Scrutiny level in these Governance issues to be registered.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the submission of report PPP.26/08.

(2) That the Executive be advised that the Committee had major concerns regarding changes to the nature of the governance arrangements and the future influence which the Committee could bring to bear through scrutiny. 

CROS.57/08
INCOME COLLECTION AND RECOVERY – EFFECTIVENESS OF DEBT RECOVERY ACTION


The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.7/08 providing an analysis of the collection recovery trends for the authority, the targets set and the ways in which those targets were monitored, the success rates of different types of recovery and the costs associated therewith.  

The report set out areas where effectiveness in debt recovery action could be improved, particularly in respect of reducing the time between work undertaken and billing for work done, and suggested areas where further investigation could be undertaken.

The decision of the Executive on 17 March 2008 (EX.077/08) was:

“(1) That the report be noted and the suggested overall continuous improvement in the effectiveness of collecting and recovering debt and suggested measures to progress effectiveness further be noted.

(2) That the report be referred to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for an in‑depth scrutiny of the observations evidenced in the report.”

Mr Mason then responded to Members’ questions:

(a) An action plan was unnecessary since the issues were already included with the Service Plans which would be monitored through the Covalent Performance Monitoring system.

(b) The Council’s objective was to meet level 3 overall.  Measures were in place to move towards level 4 (excellent) performance in the collection and recovery of the Council’s income from Council Tax, Business Rates (NNDR), debtors/miscellaneous income (including Penalty Charge Notices), the outcome of which would not be known until the next financial year.

RESOLVED – (1) That report CORP.7/08 be welcomed. 

(2) That the Executive be advised that the Committee supported the measures being undertaken to facilitate continuous improvement in the effectiveness of collecting and recovering debt, and expressed the hope that the service would achieve level 4 (excellent) performance in the near future.

CROS.58/08
SHARED SERVICES, IMPROVEMENT AND EFFICIENCY REVIEWS – PROGRESS REPORT

The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.6/08 updating Members on the Shared Service initiatives and Efficiency and Improvement Reviews being progressed.

Details of progress achieved in the following areas were provided:

a) developing a Shared Services Strategy for Cumbria, including the Business Architecture Project;

b) Revenues and Benefits Shared Management Arrangement with Copeland Borough Council;

c) ICT Shared Service proposals with Allerdale Borough Council; and 

d) Efficiency and Improvement Reviews.

Mr Mason outlined the content of Appendices A and B which were omitted from the report.  

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) added that a stakeholder event was to be held on 8 April 2008 (at a venue to be determined) and the Committee was welcome to nominate a representative to attend.

The Executive had on 17 March 2008 (EX.078/08) decided:

“(i)  That the work being undertaken towards developing a Cumbria-wide Shared Services Strategy be noted.

(ii) That the purpose and progress of Business Architecture Project, the results of which would be reported to Members in May and used to inform the progressing strategy, be also noted.

(iii) That the progress to date on the Carlisle/Copeland Revenues and Benefits shared management arrangements, as detailed in report CORP.99/07, be noted.

(iv) That approval be given to the release of £10,000 from the £200,000 set aside for developing shared services.  The £10,000 be used as the City Council’s contribution towards meeting the cost of profiling a Carlisle/Allerdale ICT shared services Business Case, as detailed in the above report.

(v) That the efficiency and improvement reviews, outlined in Section 5 of the above report and the priority being given to reviews which are likely to produce results in 2008/09 and those required to deliver budget savings in 2008/09 onwards, be noted and agreed.

(vi) That the report on Shared Services/Improvements and Efficiency Reviews be referred to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Members made the following observations during their consideration of the report:

1. The issue of Shared Services needed to progress in a more structured manner throughout Cumbria if significant savings were to be realised.

2. Members were concerned to note that efforts to progress a Cumbria‑wide ICT Shared Service had stalled, but welcomed progress achieved with Copeland and Allerdale Borough Councils.

Mrs Brown said that Officers shared Members’ frustration, but it was incredibly difficult to get all partners on board.

A Member felt that the camaraderie and sense of purpose between Districts evidenced during their dealings on the Government White Paper appeared to have lessened.

The Deputy Chief Executive commented that was a point well made.  Officers were enthusiastic, but there had to be a political will to move things forward.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be advised that:

(a) The Committee viewed with concern progress made towards developing a Cumbria‑wide Shared Services Strategy.

(b) The Committee was pleased to note progress on the Revenues and Benefits Shared Management Arrangement with Copeland Borough Council.

(2) That the Committee looked forward to the submission of future reports on the matter.

CROS.59/08
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

The meeting adjourned at 1.04 pm and reconvened at 1.35 pm
CROS.60/08
CUMBRIA WIDE PROPERTY REVIEW

Pursuant to Minute CROS.36/08, the Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) apologised that a written report had not been submitted.  There was no substantive information to hand at the time of circulation of the Agenda to the Committee, but she could now give a verbal update on timescales and the issues of concern to Members.

Mrs Elliot advised that the Longtown pilot was more advanced, the Project Board having met on 18 March 2008.  The Brampton Project Board had also met and she would circulate the Minutes of those meetings to Members.

On the issue of timescales, Mrs Elliot reported that a joint report on Longtown would go through the July 2008 cycle of meetings at both the City and County Councils.  She was not aware of what the recommendations would be at this stage, but Ward Members would be involved as work emerged.

Mrs Elliot undertook to report to this Committee on a regular basis thus ensuring that Members were involved and had a chance to scrutinise the report alluded to above.

Of wider concern to Members was the issue of how they could get to grips with and influence this work, and clarity as to the City Council’s stance would be helpful.  Mrs Elliot suggested that the work of the Committee should run in parallel with the community engagement work being undertaken by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, and may be a matter for discussion in the new round of Committees in the coming municipal year.

In terms of resources, the City Council did not have a dedicated Officer team to put forward.

In discussion Members raised the following questions and observations:

1. There was merit in progressing Overview and Scrutiny involvement along the lines suggested by the Director.  There was, however, a strategic issue which required to be addressed in terms of whether the Property Review was looked at in an opportunistic way or towards a strategic end.

A Member expressed concern that the pilots being undertaken at Brampton and Longtown were opportunistic, rather than from a City Council strategic perspective.  It was extremely important that the matter was addressed, and he suggested that the Committee could look at the issue of property via a Task and Finish Group in the new municipal year.

2. Reference had been made previously to cost savings from Brampton Business Centre towards the Budget process.  Was there any view on the budget timing of it?

Mrs Elliot replied that a report on the way forward would be submitted to the Executive in September 2008, but Officers’ ability to make recommendations would be affected by the speed by which property work proceeded.  It may be possible to find solutions to budget issues around the Brampton Business Centre, however, more difficult choices may be required.  There were real timing pressures around this challenging issue.

The Member stressed the need for specific reporting on budget options.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Director of Development Services be requested to submit a written report to the first meeting of the Committee in the new municipal year.

(2) That Members would welcome sight of the Brampton and Longtown Pilot Project Board minutes at an early date.

(3) That the Committee had emphasised the importance of specific reporting on budget options.

CROS.61/08
MEMBERS TRAINING REPORT 2006/07
The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report PPP.40/08 presenting the Members Training Report for 2006/07 as required by the Members Learning and Development Framework approved by Council in August 2004.

Problems had arisen in compiling the report which were being addressed by the Members Learning and Development Group with the expectation that the 2007/08 report would be presented to the Committee in a more timely manner.

Members noted that the report covered the previous year and that it was not therefore possible for them to influence the same.  They requested sight of the next report by June 2008.

RESOLVED – That report PPP.40/08 be noted and the Committee looked forward to receiving the 2007/08 Members Training Report in a more timely fashion (i.e. by June 2008).

CROS.62/08
CARLISLE RENNAISANCE:  QUARTERLY PROGRESS REPORT

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance (Mr McNichol) submitted report CE.16/08 providing an overview of progress on Carlisle Renaissance, including the establishment of the new delivery mechanism, progress on economic and physical development plans and projects and funding proposals.

In considering the report, Members raised a number of questions to which Mr McNichol responded:

1. Attention was drawn to typographical errors in sections 4.3.3 and 5.2.1 of the report (the dates should read 2007 rather than 2008).

2. The capital funding referred to at section 5.2.3 of the report had been spent and could not be carried forward.

3. The County Council Cabinet had on 14 December 2007 approved £0.615m in the 2008/09 Transport Capital Programme to implement a series of projects put forward by the Carlisle Local Area Committee.  That would be undertaken on a case by case basis until agreement could be reached on a way of dealing with the matter in the longer term.

4. Mr McNichol outlined the composition of the temporary Steering Group established to oversee the process of setting-up the new delivery mechanism.

5. A Member referred to the draft Collaboration Agreement being drawn up based on the ‘Heads of Terms’ included in the report to Council.  He considered that it was important for the Committee to be fully involved in the scrutiny of that document.

6. Following the Local Plan Inquiry in 2007, it was anticipated that the Planning Inspector’s Report would be published in mid April 2008.  A decision was also expected shortly from English Heritage regarding applications for the statutory listing of a number of properties in the Rickergate area and Mr McNichol explained his understanding in that regard.

7. In response to a question on the service level agreement with the County Council, he advised that that level of operational detail had not yet been reached.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Director of Carlisle Renaissance be thanked for his report and the Committee looked forward to the submission of the next quarterly progress report.

(2) That the Committee would welcome the opportunity to scrutinise the draft Collaboration Agreement and that request be conveyed to the Executive.

CROS.63/08 
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in Paragraph Number 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

CROS.64/08
    BUSINESS CONTINUITY MANAGEMENT


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.12/08 advising Members on the development of a new corporate Business Continuity Management Strategy and supporting Business Continuity Management Plan.

Dr Gooding outlined the Plan and action to date.

In discussion Members raised the following comments and questions:

1. It would be useful if the final version of the Business Continuity Management Plan was page numbered for ease of reference.

2. Initial Response – Emergency Planning Incident – a copy of the Emergency Plan should be located in an additional location in case of system failure.

3. Fire Evacuation – Dr Gooding confirmed that further thought would be given to evacuation arrangements for the Civic Centre.

4. A Member noted that named individuals were detailed throughout the document and was concerned to ensure that it was updated constantly as people left the authority.

5. Scheduled exercises would be undertaken and form part of staff training.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues raised by Members as detailed above, the development of business continuity management arrangements be noted.  

CROS.65/08
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman commented that this was the last meeting of the Committee during the current municipal year, and thanked Members for their input during that period.

(The meeting ended at 2.25 pm)

